Discussion on affordable housing at the meeting of the Town of Chebeague Island Selectmen, April 14, 2010 at the Hall.
Herb explained how this “update” had come to the Selectmen.  Last fall CICA had come to the Selectmen asking to explore two Town parcels that might be used for affordable housing.  One was on School House Road, the other was the Curit property behind the Parish House.  They hired Al Frick to look at whether the sites were suitable for septic systems.  The School House parcel was eliminated because it was too wet.  But Curit would be suitable for septic systems.  

During the winter CICA asked to have an article on the warrant for Town Meeting in December/January, to see if residents of the island would approve their going forward to develop a proposal for affordable housing on Curit.  The selectmen had decided that since the land had always been intended for use for affordable housing, that permission from Town Meeting was not necessary.  They told the CICA Housing Committee to develop a proposal for Annual Town Meeting in June.  Tonight the CICA Housing Committee is making a progress report on their effort.
He called on Beth Howe to speak for the CICA Housing Committee.
Beth said: this is a report on our work on Affordable Housing on the Curit property

CICA’s Housing Committee asked the Selectmen if the Committee could look at Curit property  for AH last summer/fall

· Because it belongs to the Town – would help the housing be affordable

· We knew that some kind of state money was coming down the pike
We arranged to have Island Institute Fellow, Mary Terry do more in-depth research on demand for housing among young people before we would decide on Curit plan.

Now the State money is here, but the details are taking longer to be laid out that we thought at first.

Mary has completed her research which indicates that: 

· These are the people who have the most trouble finding year-round affordable housing on the island.

· Young people interested in AH would generally choose to live in and own single family houses, though they accepted the idea that duplexes or apartments may be more cost-effective to provide, and that “some people” may need rental housing.

· Good, attractive, affordable housing, would encourage them to stay on Chebeague

CICA has had two public meetings on AH in general and Curit in specific.  One was pretty supportive.  One was pretty contentious.

The Housing Committee has been developing lots of possible design ideas for the Curit land from 5 lots to 2 to none – owner-occupied, rental/houses duplexes/apartments.  The group have not settled on any -- the purpose is to generate discussion and ideas and see what people want.

CICA has no interest in building affordable housing on the Curit land if the people of Chebeague do not want it.  There will be another public meeting this Sunday at 1:00 at the Hall.  CICA would be glad of feedback from the Selectmen.  If CICA were to decide to come to Town Meeting in June with a proposal, when would we have to have it ready for the warrant?

The Selectmen discussed the timing.  Town Meeting is on June 5 and the warrant must be out on May 28.  The regular meeting of the Selectmen is May 12 – that would be a reasonable deadline. 

Herb then laid out the ground-rules for discussion of the affordable housing issue.  He would go around the room taking questions.  Then he would go around again asking for opinions on the ideas that have been presented.
Questions:

Deb Hall asked whether there is written information on the decision to eliminate the School House Road parcel.  Beth said she had Al Frick’s report.  Deb also asked at what point will CICA have information about costs of development for Curit – the road, the power lines, etc.

Amos Doughty asked whether the Town owns any small parcels that could be used for affordable housing so that Curit could be saved.  Bob Earnest said that CICA will provide that information on Sunday.

Opinions:

Leila Bisharat – the process of considering the affordable housing needs to be widened, be made more transparent and specific.  The Town should ask the planners who have been hired for the Comprehensive Plan to do the planning for this.  They should not just look at Curit, the need is much larger for young people.  We need hard numbers on them and a process not driven by money.  She thinks the Town should organize a housing subcommittee and have that group work with the planners the Town has hired.

John Ash asked what would be the financial effect in the long run of building a road to Curit.  He would prefer scattered site housing.  But he also questioned whether there would be ten people who could afford to buy even affordable houses.

Diane Lukac said she felt she had been kept out of the process and appreciates that it is widening out now.  She worked with chuck to arrange for his purchase of the Roy Hill Woods subdivision.  If there is a need for affordable houses on the Curit land, then the bulk of it should be saved.  She has a deep concern about the limited land resource of the island.

Carol White said that when MSHA sets its guidelines for its islands affordable housing program the Town should sponsor a meeting to have someone from MSHA come to Chebeague to explain it.  Our decisions should not be driven by the bond money.  We need to know more about the income needs of Chebeaguers.
Leon Hamilton said he supports affordable housing and CICA.  But the Town should not be in the real estate business using its own land.  CICA is going in the wrong direction because of the State money.  He is worried that there may be 35 people needing affordable housing – what would that do to the septic capacity of the island.  It will ruin our community for our children.  This is a very important decision for the Town.

Claire Ross said she is concerned about the state of the economy and banking.  We should be cautious about getting involved in a housing project when we don’t know the nature of the economy.  There is not a housing boom now.  She supports the concept of affordable housing.

Nathan Doughty said he agrees with Leon that the Town should not be in the real estate business.  Five acres of Town land does look appealing.  But he has worked 15 jobs to afford a house on the island.

Penny Asherman (Chebeague and Cumberland Land Trust):  the Land Trust would like to participate in the process of deciding about Curit since they have the easement on the lower portion of the land.  The public needs to be informed about the natural resources.  Carol White is doing an inventory of the Land Trust parcel.  She encourages a deliberative planning process.  Cumberland did not do this when siting two affordable housing projects on Main Street with contract zoning.  Conservatin space on the island is limited.

Suhail Bisharat said that the wand is public.  He wants the decision to be win-win.  He prefers rental housing because it would not mean selling the land.  The housing and must be suitable for being close to a conservation area.

Deb Hall said she thinks the project is too large.  We should be careful about the money.

Bob Earnest encouraged all these people to come to the meetings on affordable housing.  CICA needs input.

Herb asked the Selectmen how the Town should proceed.  David Hill said the Town should help insure the future of the island.  New houses would generate more tax revenue and the island needs young people.  
Donna said that the Town is not in a position to make any decisions at this point.  We are still collecting information.  She would prefer not to use the June Town Meeting as a deadline.  She would like the Town to send out postal patron cards about the Sunday affordable housing meeting.  She thinks that having someone come from MSHA to describe the program is a good idea.

Mark said there is a need for affordable housing on the island but it is hard to quantify.  He is not willing to recommend the use of the Curit property.  We need to find out what the people of Chebeague want to do with Curit.  He is also worried about the strings that the State would apply to any housing built with its money.  On the other hand, he realizes that it is more expensive to rehab existing housing than to build new.

Chris agreed with Donna that the Town is not in a position to decide.  He would like to see if rehab of some foreclosed properties would be possible.

Herb said that it is good to have a chance for members of the public to air their views.   There is a need to set goals and benchmarks for the process.  It is better to move the discussion beyond the CICA Housing Committee to a more inclusive process with Town involvement.  The Town should work as partners with CICA.

Donna made a motion to have the Town co-sponsor the Sunday meeting and for the Town to send out a postcard notifying people about it.

Mark asked what co-sponsorship means in this context.  Donna said it is just co-sponsoring the meeting, not the project.  Mark said he thought that people had interpreted the motion to have the Town co-sponsor the previous meeting as supporting the proposal to use Curit.  Leon agreed.  

Herb asked what should the Town do about Sunday? Donna said the Selectmen should all go.  Herb asked if there would be minutes taken.  Beth said yes, they can be circulated to the Selectmen.  He said he would like to have a joint meeting with CICA and the Town to work out the process, but he does not support Donna’s motion.

A vote was taken on Donna’s motion to cosponsor the meeting and send a post card.  It failed.
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